

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5218 | SEPTEMBER 23, 2021 CENTER FOR NATIONAL DEFENSE

Five Agenda Items for the Next U.S.–Russia Strategic Stability Dialogue

Peter Brookes, PhD

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The United States and Russia are expected to hold a second round of their newly established Strategic Stability Dialogue at a time of heightened tensions.

Russia is likely to try to take advantage of Biden's foreign policy missteps to advance its great-power competition agenda.

The U.S. must protect its interests while pursuing substantive dialogue with Moscow in an effort to improve predictability and stability on strategic issues. he United States and Russia are expected to hold a second round of their newly established Strategic Stability Dialogue (SSD) soon in Geneva, Switzerland. This second round follows the first meeting of the SSD in late July. The meeting will continue to focus on reducing the risk of nuclear war and on arms control. How the United States handles these talks will be an important indicator of the White House's political and national security posture toward the Kremlin. It is critical that Team Biden get it right.

Tense Relations with Moscow

Unfortunately, these talks come at an extraordinarily difficult, tense time in U.S.–Russian relations. Some would even suggest that Russian–American bilateral ties are now at a post–Cold War low.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5218

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

For instance:

- Washington and Moscow remain at odds over Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014, its support of the ongoing insurgency in the eastern part of Ukraine, and Russia's continued occupation of Georgia.¹
- There are concerns about the Kremlin's support of the Bashar al Assad regime in Syria during the years of conflict there as well as Moscow's meddling in Belarus and cooperation with China on security issues.²
- The Kremlin is also likely directly involved in cyber operations against the United States government and private industry, including ransomware attacks and the SolarWinds hack.
- Human and political rights in Russia—or the lack thereof—are a concern for much of the international community. The attempted assassinations of political opposition leader Alexei Navalny and former Russian military intelligence officer Sergei Skripal with a chemical weapon are especially egregious.³
- With respect to arms control, confidence-building and security-building agreements, Moscow has violated the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty and the Open Skies Treaty and is in clear breach of the Chemical Weapons Convention.⁴

A Difficult Time in U.S. Foreign Policy

The SSD also comes at a troubling time in U.S. foreign policy in the aftermath of the precipitous, shambolic withdrawal from Afghanistan in August, ending U.S. military operations after nearly 20 years. In addition to Afghanistan:

- Negotiations with Iran over its nuclear program and the future of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action are stalemated. Changes in regime leadership have taken place in Tehran with the election of a new hard-line president, engendering questions about the future of talks.
- North Korea is applying pressure with news that it has started operations once again at its Yongbyon nuclear reactor, producing additional

plutonium for its bomb-making fissile material stockpiles.⁵ Pyongyang also recently tested a long-range cruise missile, adding to its already muscular missile arsenal.⁶ Negotiations are nonexistent.

• The revelations about three new, undisclosed Chinese intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) silo fields by open-source researchers are raising concerns that Beijing could become a near-peer or peer nuclear force competitor of the U.S., eschewing its long-standing minimal-deterrence strategy.⁷

What the Administration Should Do

As a result, the Kremlin will certainly be looking for weakness in the American position and a willingness to compromise U.S. interests as a result of these strategic distractions and national security challenges and Team Biden's desire for a perceived foreign policy victory with some sort of agreement. With this in mind, the Biden Administration at a minimum should pursue the following in the upcoming talks:

- **Missile Defense.** The Russians must understand that U.S. missile defense is not on the table for negotiation. Moscow has long hated U.S. missile defense and claims that any advancements will threaten its assured retaliation capabilities. However, U.S. plans to improve homeland defense are modest and will not affect Russia's nuclear deterrent. Planned homeland missile defense improvements such as the Next Generation Interceptor program, however, are critical to defense against rogue regimes like North Korea and Iran. It has been long-standing U.S. policy to pace the rogue nation threat, so these efforts should not be limited because of false Russian claims. In addition, Russia already deploys more advanced missile defense than does the United States, including 68 nuclear-tipped missile interceptors and its new S-500 Prometheus surface-to-air missile system that may have missile defense capabilities and will likely be deployed and possibly sold abroad.
- **China's Buildup.** Beijing is involved in an unprecedented—some have said "breathtaking"—nuclear buildup.⁸ According to some estimates, China could have as many operational warheads as the U.S. and Russia have in the coming decade.⁹ It is predicted that China's nuclear capabilities will eventually exceed Russia's.¹⁰ If this comes to pass, China

will become a threat not only to the U.S., but to Russia as well. As a result, Beijing must be brought into strategic arms control talks, and Russia can help to achieve this.

- **"Exotic" Weapons.** Russia is developing and deploying a slew of nontraditional nuclear weapons, from ICBM-launched hypersonic weapons to unlimited-range cruise missiles to intercontinental torpedoes that may be unconstrained by any treaty or agreement.¹¹ The Biden team must work to have these novel weapons included in existing—or new—U.S.–Russia arms control agreements because they have the potential to be destabilizing.
- **Tactical Nukes.** Moscow has significant advantages in the number of low-yield, "battlefield" nuclear weapons that are unconstrained by the existing New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty.¹² Russia has long failed to be transparent about its stockpile of these tactical nuclear weapons, but the Director of the Defense Intelligence Agency estimates that Russia outnumbers the United States in this category by at least 10 to 1.¹³ These weapons must therefore be brought into arms control negotiations, especially considering Russia's possible use of these weapons in an "escalate to deescalate" strategy to win a future, possibly limited conflict in Europe.
- **Chemical Weapons.** Russia's use of the nerve agent Novichok against Navalny and Skripal is evidence of the existence of a Russian offensive chemical weapons program—and a violation of the Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC).¹⁴ The use of these weapons undermines international norms and may encourage others to pursue these weapons. Moscow must end this program—and any biological weapons programs—and come back into compliance with the CWC and the Biological Weapons Convention.¹⁵

Conclusion

Considering the challenging state of U.S.–Russia relations, the United States should keep its expectations for "progress" on strategic stability and arms control issues low for the time being. Nevertheless, even though Russia will likely try to take advantage of the Biden Administration's foreign policy difficulties to advance its interests, the Administration should pursue substantive, disciplined dialogue with Moscow for the purpose of

potentially achieving more predictability, stability, understanding, and communication in U.S.–Russian bilateral and strategic relations.

Peter Brookes, PhD, is Senior Research Fellow for Weapons of Mass Destruction and Counter Proliferation in the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Alexis Mrachek, "State Department Rightly Condemns Russia's Continued Borderization of Georgia," The Daily Signal, June 16, 2020, https://www .dailysignal.com/2020/06/16/us-state-department-rightly-condemns-russias-continued-borderization-of-georgia/.
- 2. Alexis Mrachek and Luke Coffey, "How the US Government Should Respond to the Protests in Belarus," The Daily Signal, August 20, 2021, https://www .dailysignal.com/2020/08/20/how-the-us-government-should-respond-to-the-protests-in-belarus/.
- 3. Alexis Mrachek, "The Life of Jailed Russian Dissident Alexei Navalny Is in Peril. US Must Act to Save Him," The Daily Signal, April 13, 2021, https://www .dailysignal.com/2021/04/13/the-life-of-jailed-russian-dissident-alexei-navalny-is-in-peril-us-must-act-to-save-him/.
- 4. Peter Brookes, "Trump Right to Consider Pulling Out of INF Treaty," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 23, 2018, https://www.heritage .org/global-politics/commentary/trump-right-consider-pulling-out-inf-treaty; Peter Brookes, "Donald Trump Is Right to Dump the Open Skies Treaty," *The National Interest*, May 25, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/donald-trump-right-dump-open-skies-treaty-157471 (accessed September 21, 2021).
- Michael R. Gordon and Laurence Norman, "North Korea Appears to Have Restarted Yongbyon Nuclear Reactor," *The Wall Street Journal*, updated August 29, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/north-korea-appears-to-have-restarted-yongbyon-nuclear-reactor-11630268905 (accessed September 21, 2021).
- 6. Choe Sang-Hun, "North Korea Reports Long-Range Cruise Missile Test as Arms Race Intensifies," *The New York Times*, updated September 15, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/13/world/asia/north-korea-cruise-missile-arms-race.html (accessed September 22, 2021).
- 7. Peter Brookes, "Beijing's Bomb Buildup Continues as Third New ICBM Field Uncovered," The Daily Signal, August 19, 2021, https://www.dailysignal .com/2021/08/19/beijings-bomb-buildup-continues-as-third-new-icbm-field-uncovered/.
- Joby Warrick, "China Is Building More than 100 New Missile Silos in Its Western Desert, Analysts Say," *The Washington Post*, June 30, 2021, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/china-nuclear-missile-silos/2021/06/30/0fa8debc-d9c2-11eb-bb9e-70fda8c37057_story.html (accessed September 21, 2021); Patty-Jane Geller, "US Nuke Chief Stresses Need for Modernization Amid Rising Threats," The Daily Signal, April 23, 2021, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2021/04/23/us-nuke-chief-stresses-need-for-modernization-amid-rising-threats/.
- 9. Matthew Kroenig, "China's Nuclear Silos and the Arms-Control Fantasy," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 7, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas -nuclear-silos-and-the-arms-control-fantasy-11625696243 (accessed September 21, 2021).
- 10. Michael Martina, "China Will Soon Surpass Russia as a Nuclear Threat—Senior U.S. Military Official," Reuters, August 27, 2021, http://www.reuters.com /world/china/china-will-soon-surpass-russia-nuclear-threat-senior-us-military-official-2021-08-27/ (accessed September 21, 2021).
- 11. Peter Brookes, "Responding to Troubling Trends in Russia's Nuclear Weapons Program," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3601, March 26, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/responding-troubling-trends-russias-nuclear-weapons-program.
- 12. Patty-Jane Geller, "Arms Control Policy Under Biden Not Off to a Good New START," The Daily Signal, January 22, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com /2021/01/22/arms-control-policy-under-biden-not-off-to-a-good-new-start/.
- 13. Transcript, "The Arms Control Landscape [Featuring] DIA Lt. Gen. Robert P. Ashley, Jr.," Hudson Institute, May 29, 2019, p. 4, https://s3.amazonaws .com/media.hudson.org/Hudson%20Transcript%20-%20The%20Arms%20Control%20Landscape.pdf (accessed September 21, 2021).
- 14. Peter Brookes, "The International Response to Russia's Chemical Weapons Use Must Be Stronger," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6019, October 23, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/the-international-response-russias-chemical-weapons-use-must-be-stronger.
- 15. U.S. Department of State, Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments, April 2021, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/2021-Adherence-to-and-Compliance-With-Arms-Control-Nonproliferation-and -Disarmament-Agreements-and-Commitments.pdf (accessed September 21, 2021).